

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 10TH JANUARY 2007 AT 5:30 PM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, H A Harding, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs Esther Mulholland, Head of Development




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer
06/02:01
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor W Graham, D McAllister and G Hartin.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”


The Head of Development (HOD) stated that the purpose of the evening was to go through the process of appointing a preferred developer for the proposed Cushendall Marina.  She informed members that this had been advertised as advised by the Local Government Auditor and that two final proposals had been received from Arcus Architects and McFall Construction.


The HOD introduced Mr John Wilson from RPS Consulting Engineers.

Mr Wilson stated that RPS had been appointed to carry out a technical appraisal.  He informed members that as they could be noted from the sketches, the two proposals were completely different. He stated that they had examined both proposals and that from a technical point of view both marinas could provide what was required.  He informed members that it was a question of land use or lack of land use.  


Mr Wilson stated that RPS had taken the assessment to a stage where it was now essential to hear from the developers.  He informed members that he wished to highlight the fact that Moyle District Council were more of a facilitator than an instigator and were not funding this development.  He stated that any questions which members may have would be answered after the presentations and informed members that they must make a decision regarding the developers after they had completed their presentations.

After Mr Wilson had answered a number of members queries, the meeting continued to the presentations.

06/02:02
PRESENTATION BY ARCUS ARCHITECTS 

Councillor Blaney welcomed Arcus to the meeting and invited them to make their presentation to Council.

Mr Philip Lea of Arcus Architects thanked Council for the opportunity to make their presentation and introduced his team , this included Mr Michael Hurt of PWL Developments, Sam Borne of Castle Marinas Ltd and Gavin Hall and Matthew Williams of Savilles marketing.

Mr Borne began the presentation.  He referred to the booklet which had been circulated and stated that there would be opportunity for employment and economic development with this proposal.  He informed members that he had spoken to representatives from Bangor and Carrickfergus about the potential market for the marina in Cushendall and had been informed that the key element for any marina was to have a chain.  He stated that Cushendall offered the North Channel access to the beautiful Glens and informed members that there would also be interest from a subsidiary of Castlemere Holidays Ltd which was a very substantial Birmingham based development formed a year ago.

Mr Borne informed members that the location would be good for both visiting yachtsmen and the local market.  He stated that the demand was proven and substantial and that the access was good from both land and sea.  He informed members that there was positive local support for the project and that Arcus had keen and able development partners.  


Mr Borne talked about the construction work required for this project and informed members that the proposed sea wall would provide good shelter for the 200-300 berths.

Mr Borne gave members a presentation of his background and informed members that his company had a code of practise for building marinas.  He stated that he believed that the marina would be sustainable and that a long term facility could be created.

Mr Lea stated that he had previously worked on the design of the Bangor marina.  He informed members that at first this proposed project had been met with ferocity but was now extremely popular. He pointed out that it was the third most popular area to visit in Northern Ireland.


Mr Lea showed members slides of the areas he had worked on and gave brief details of projects worked on.


Mr Lea discussed different aspects of the proposal and pointed out that the design was based on a Venactura style.


He stated that the marina environment would be housed within the existing harbour wall which would be extended and informed members that access was very good from the Coast Road.  He discussed links between the access and pedestrian routes and stated that this could be extended further.

Mr Lea informed members that the views and visual impact of the marina would be designed to fit the project.  He stated that the harbour wall for example would use existing rock formations.  He also informed members that the marina building would be the marina centre and stated that there would be a restaurant contained in the main building.

Mr Lea stated that the budget accommodation would be included, in the form of apartments.  In this way he informed members that Cushendall could be used as a base to explore the Glens of Antrim.  


Mr Hall discussed the Planning Issues regarding the proposed marina referring to case studies.  He stated that from the initial evaluation, master planning and urban design to the submission of applications there would be an ongoing management of the site.

Mr Hall stated that the main issue would be sustainability and there would be a holistic approach to regeneration.  He informed members that restrictive policies such as the Northern Draft Area Plan would apply but that on a positive point decisions by the department must take into account the relevant provisions of tourism led regeneration.

Mr Hall concluded by stating that he would be keen to take this project forward as he felt it was highly sustainable.


Mr Michael Hurt from PWL Developments discussed the issue of the delivery and maintenance of commercial and residential property.  He informed members that his company had extensive commercial experience and outlined some of the projects which he had worked on.

Mr Hurt stated that it was important to create a scheme which appealed to both local people and those seeking holiday accommodation. He informed members that the scheme would be marketed to all of these groups.  He stated that the retention of the Yacht club was an essential part of the development and that the holiday accommodation was vital to ensure ongoing local employment.


Councillor Blaney invited member’s questions.


In reply to Councillor O Black, Mr Lea stated that there would be different types of housing, apartments and hotel accommodation and stated that the structures must be right for the location.  He informed members that the number of units could be provided at a later stage and that the introduction of these new houses would help first time buyers to get on the housing ladder.


Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that this proposal was different from the brief and that Cushendall was the wrong location for this sort of project.


In reply Mr Lea stated that he believed that Arcus had examined and answered the brief with their proposal.  He stated that the marina and development would be integrated within this beautiful location.


In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Lea stated that they were currently in talks with the RNLI at the moment and that safety was a paramount aspect to all involved.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Hurt stated that the price of the houses would depend upon the market whenever the scheme was complete.  He also informed members that there had been no requirement to provide social housing in the brief.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it seemed to be a good project but expressed concerns for the area with reference to housing and the creation of an exclusive development beyond the reach of local people.


Mr Lea stated that the issue of housing was an interactive one, he informed members that the scheme had been designed to bring valuable revenue into the Cushendall area.


Councillor M Black stated that she also had reservations with regard to the housing, she informed members that this seemed to be a very futuristic project.


In reply to the Clerk, Mr Hall stated that Council would receive money from taxes and increased employment.


Mr Lea stated that the primary objective for Council was to improve the facilities available.  He informed members that Arcus would like to deliver these added facilities.

Councillor Blaney thanked Arcus for their presentation and they left the meeting at this point.
06/02:03
PRESENTATION BY MCFALL CONSTRUCTION
Councillor Blaney welcomed McFall Construction to the meeting and invited them to make their presentation.

Mr Conway of Venture thanked Council for the opportunity to make their presentation to Council.  He introduced the team to members which included, Mr Colum and Gerry McFall of McFall Construction, Mr Sam Philips, David McKillen of Scott Wilson and Leona Blaney, Senior Planner.
He outlined the content of the presentation and informed members that the team were committed and enthusiastic about this project.  He informed members that the team involved were McFall Construction, Venture International and Scott Wilson.
Mr Conway introduced Ms Leona Blaney to deal with the statutory aspects of the proposal.

Ms Blaney stated that the people of Cushendall would have the maximum possible input.  She stated that the location attracted visitors but lacked the infrastructure for large numbers of coastal visitors. She informed members that in 2005 a Coastal Visitor Marina Study was carried out and that in 2006 two potential sites were proposed, one of which was Cushendall.
Ms Blaney stated that having decided upon a site it was up to the developer to provide the facility required for the area.  She informed members that all bodies were in agreement on the development of the marina, including Environmental Heritage Service, RNLI, Crown Estates, NITB and DOE Planning.

Mr David McKillen from Scott Wilson was introduced to discuss the proposal in more detail.  He stated that the concept featured an established setting, use of existing features such as the Jetty, and Slipway in conjunction with the RNLI.  He informed members that the marina capacity took into consideration waiting lists for the existing marinas in the area.  He stated that there were currently 100 waiting for berths.  He stated that the capacity would also include visitor berths and that there would be complimentary activities taking in the RNLI and Boat Club.
Mr McKillen referred to the proposed layout of the marina and stated that there was room for possible expansion of the number of berths if this was a requirement.  He informed members that the shape of the marina would be influenced by existing features, predominant wind and wave directions and the location of the entrance
He stated that the structure would include a breakwater, pontoons and a promenade.  He informed members that natural materials would be used and that the traffic in and out of the town would be minimised.  He informed members that there would also be a pedestrian access to the site.

Mr McKillen stated that the services provided would include a boat hoist, slipway, trailer storage and a control building with toilets and washing facilities.  

He informed members that there were site specific issues which needed to be examined including the existence of the Boat Club.  He stated that they had indicated their support provided that the marina was the only development and informed members that it was important to have a good working relationship with the Boat Club. He stated that public use was specific to the site and informed members that this was already well established and would be continued.  Mr McKillen stated that the RNLI lifeboat would be examined also and stated that the provision of a larger boat could be investigated.

Mr Mark Conway discussed the financing issues at this point.  He informed members that the capital cost would be £2.75m and broke this amount down for members.  He stated that the monies used would be made up of Bank support, grant aid, McFall Construction – owner and operator, as an owner/builder project with a long term commitment.  Mr Conway stated that the McFall family were thinking of the long term commitment of the project and also as a legacy for the Glens and wider Moyle area.
Mr Conway gave a brief summary of the presentation and invited questions from members.
In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr McKillen stated that construction would take two years after planning application.  Ms Blaney stated that the planning application would take approximately one year.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr McKillen stated that the decision to have 100 berths in the marina was based on the need to satisfy demand in the area.
Councillor McShane stated that she felt the number berths was very appropriate to the Cushendall area.

Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that she liked the scale of the project in relation to the area.

In relation to members queries Mr McKillen stated that one idea which had been discussed was the relocation of some of the caravans to create more open space.
In reply to the Clerk, Mr Conway stated that Council would be able to benefit from the sale or lease of land to McFall Construction and also informed members that there would be added prosperity for the district from added employment.
Councillor Blaney thanked McFall Construction for their presentation.
06/02:04 
APPOINTMENTOF PREFERRED DEVELOPER

Councillor Blaney stated that Council had heard two proposals and that they should 

now discuss the appointment of a preferred developer.

Commenting on the Presentations Mr Wilson stated that the proposals were poles apart.  He stated that the first presentation was more focused on housing and the opportunity to make profit from housing.  He informed members that McFall Construction had been able to propose construction of the marina without housing.


He stated that whichever proposal was preferred the company would have to be sure of mathematical modelling and costing.  He informed members that once the project had commenced it would have to be completed in reasonable time.

Mr Wilson stated that there should be a capacity to extend any proposal for additional berths.


Councillor M Black stated that the first presentation was very futuristic but that the second was more realistic.

Councillor McShane agreed with these comments.


Councillor McMullan stated that he agreed with all of the above comments.  He informed members that this was perhaps the opportunity to look at using the field on the Coast Road for parking.


Councillor Harding stated that she felt that the first presentation did not deal with local interests.  She informed members that she felt that McFall Constructions had done a lot of research into the proposal.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the land had been acquired for the caravan site but that Council would need to check if this land had been vested.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Wilson stated that the issue of the width and strength of the access road would need to be addressed.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,



“That Council appoint McFall Construction as the preferred developer of the Cushendall Marina.”

The meeting concluded at 9:00pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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